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TOWN WARRANT
THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

(L. S.)

To the Inhabitants of the Town of Rye in the County of Rock-

ingham in said State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs:

And to the Inhabitants of the School District in said Town of

Rye, qualified to vote upon District Affairs, for the limited

purpose of electing officers of the Rye School District at

the annual Town Meeting, in accordance with procedures

authorized by statute (RSA 197:1 a et, seq.) and adopted

by the District at its March, 1962 Annual Meeting under

Article 2 of that warrant.

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said

Rye on Tuesday the ninth day of March, next at ten o'clock

in the forenoon, to vote upon the following subjects:

Article 1. To choose all necessary Town Officers for

the year ensuing.

Article 2. To choose all necessary officers for the Rye
School District in accordance with the statutory procedure

adopted by said District at its March, 1962 annual meeting, to

wit:

a. To choose a Moderator for the Rye School District for

the ensuing year.

b. To choose a Clerk for the Rye School District for the

ensuing year.

c. To choose a member of the Rye School Board for the

ensuing year.

d. To choose a Treasurer for the Rye School District for

the ensuing year.

The following subjects will be voted upon at the business

meeting which will be held at eight o'clock P.M.:

Article 3. To raise such sums of money as may be neces-

sary to defray town charges for the ensuing year and make ap-

propriations of the same

Article 4. To see if the Town will authorize the Select-

men to hire money from the Trustees of Trust Funds.

Article 5. To see if the Town will authorize the Select-



men to hire money in anticipation of taxes.

Article 6. To see if the Town will vote to allow five

percent discount on all property taxes on or before October 1,

1965.

Article 7. To see if the Town will vote to accept the

recommendations of the committee appointed in accordance with
Article 12 of the warrant for the 1964 annual Town Meeting
.as follows:

1. To vote to authorize the Selectmen to lease Sawyer's
Beach, so called, from the owners for another year.

2. To vote to restrict parking on the extensions of Wallis
Road and Cable Road, east of Ocean Blvd. to the use

by residents or taxpayers of the Town of Rye and by
permit only and to amend the parking ordinance of the

Town of Rye to the effect as more particularly set forth

hereinafter in this warrant.

3. To vote that the necessary steps be taken to create a

commission known as the Rye Recreation Commission.
That the Commission consist of seven members, six

appointed by the Board of Selectmen and the seventh
member being the Chairman of the Rye Planning
Board. That initially the Board of Selectmen appoint
two members for one year, two members for two years,

and two members for three years. That annually there-

after, two members be appointed for a three year term
by the Board of Selectmen. That the Commission elect

its own chairman and any other officers it deems
necessary to best accomplish its function. It is intended
that the function of this commission be specifically

that it concern itself with all that which has to do with
recreation in the Town of Rye and that it have general

supervision of all Town lands, buildings and facilities

reserved or accepted for recreational use by the Town
or its Selectmen, subject only to approval of the Select-

men.

4. To vote that the area known as the Rye Harbor Reser-

vation be considered as a central municipal recreation

area and initial development be started in the spring of

1965 as follows:

a. To construct a road on the existing right of way
from Locke Road into the property.

b. To clear and grade an area for purpose of parking
cars.



c. To construct a playground area.

d. To construct an area designed for picnic use.

e. To designate an area, as soon as possible, for use as

a Boy Scout camping and training area.

f. To designate an area, as soon as possible, for use by
the Rye Rifle Club for the construction of a perman-
ent rifle range, practice and training area.

5. To vote to raise and appropriate the sume of $4,500.00
to accomplish the aforementioned recommendations of

this article.

Article 8. If Paragraph 2 of the foregoing article is fav-

orably acted upon then:

To see if the Town will vote to amend the parking ordin-

ance adopted under Article 10 of the Town Warrant for

the annual Town Meeting of March, 1956 as follows:

1. To amend Section 2f (Rye Beach Precinct) by adding
the words at the end thereof "by permit only" so that

the same shall read as follows:

2f. Parallel parking on east side of Ocean Blvd. from a

point 100 feet north of Schlott property to Wil-
liam Brown property, by permit only.

2. To amend Section 3d (Jenness Beach Precinct) by
adding the words at the end thereof "by permit only"
so that the same shall read as follows:

3d. No parking south side Cable Road Extension from
Ocean Blvd. to beach and parallel parking on north
side of Cable Road Extension, by permit only.

3. To amend Section 4 (Rye Water District) by adding a

new subsection d to read as follows:

4d. No parking south side of Wallis Road Extension
from Ocean Blvd. to beach and angle parking on
north side of Wallis Road Extension, by permit

only.

4. To further amend such parking ordinance by adding a

new Section 10 to read as follows:

"In certain areas, the Town may designate that park-

ing shall be restricted to the use by residents and tax-

payers of the Town of Rye who are in possession of

a valid permit for such purpose. The Selectmen shall

determine the terms upon which such permits shall



be issued, unless the Town shall otherwise designate".

Article 9. To see if the Town will vote to establish a

Capital Reserve Fund in accordance with RSA 35:1 to 35:18
as amended for the purpose of accumulating funds for the pur-

chase of a fire truck or trucks as Town needs may require to-

gether with such necessary pumps and equipment as may be re-

quired from time to time by the Board of Fire Underwriters,

and to raise and appropriate the sum of five thousand dollars

($5,000.00) for this purpose.

Article 10. On petition of Hope Wright and 30 others

To see if the Town will establish a Town Conservation

Commission as set forth in RSA 3 6-A.

Article 1 1 . On petition of Helen S. Shaw and eleven

others:

To see if the Town of Rye, New Hampshire will vote to

accept Appledore Avenue as a public highway and to raise and
appropriate the sum of twelve hundred dollars ($1,200.00) to

place said road in acceptable condition.

Article 12. On petition of Joseph O. Varrell and nine

others

:

To see if the Town will vote to accept the street known as

Harborview Drive, so called, off and intersecting at two places

with Wentworth Road in the Town of Rye, together with cer-

tain drainage easements and drainage lines draining said Harbor-
view Drive and for such purpose to accept a Warranty Deed
from Seybolt Realty Corporation to the Town of Rye, dated

December 29, 1964, conveying said Harborview Drive, drain-

age easements and drainage lines to the Town of Rye.

Article 13. To see if the Town will vote to authorize

the Selectmen to contract with the Municipal Accounting Divis-

ion of the State Tax Commission or a firm of certified public

accountants for the purpose of conducting the annual audits of

the financial accounts of the Town and at other times as the

need occurs.

Article 14. To transact any other business that may
legally come before this meeting.

Rolls will not close before six o'clock P. M.

Business meeting at eight o'clock P. M.

Given under our hands and seal, this seventeenth day of



February in the year of our Lord nineteen hundred and sixty-

five.

RALPH F. HAMMOND,
ROBERT B. GOSS,
EDWARD L. GREENE,
Selectmen of Rye

A true copy of Warrant— Attest

:

RALPH F. HAMMOND,
ROBERT B. GOSS.
EDWARD L. GREENE,
Selectmen of Rye
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TOWN BUDGET — 1965

Town Officers' Salaries $ 7,700.00

Town Officers' Expenses 8,300.00

Election and Registration 650.00

Municipal Court 1,250.00

Town Buildings:

Town Hall, Maintenance $ 2,000.00

Town Hall, remodeling 2,500.00

Fire Station, Exterior Repair 200.00

Highway Garage, Repairs, etc. 600.00

Town Clock 100.00



Patriotic Purposes

Care of Beaches

Seacoast Regional Association

Interest

Resurface Roads

Culvert Construction

New Equipment, Highway Dept. and Dump
Payment on Principal

:

Cemetery Notes $ 1.175.00

Rye Harbor Notes 4,000.00

Rye Harbor Reservation, Article #7
Capital Reserve Fund, Article #9

350.00

3,000.00

500.00

1,800.00

5,000.00

3,000.00

6,000.00

5,175.00

4,500.00

5,000.00

TOTAL TOWN BUDGET $204,759.47

As recommended by Budget Committee)

Less Revenue other than Taxes Estimated 80,000.00

Estimated Amount to be raised by Taxes

for Town Expenses 124,759.47

Appledore Ave., Article #11, submitted

without recommendation of

Budget Committee 1,200.00

John E. Johnston

Robert B. Goss

George W. Nold

Helen J. Potvin

Elizabeth A. Greene

Susan S. Clark

Abbot B. Drake

Frederick L. Downs
William R. Wilder

Robert V. O'Brien

Thomas F. Allen, Jr.

Budget Committee
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Selectmen's Report

To The Inhabitants of Rye, New Hampshire:

The firm of Northeast Planning Associates, the peo-

ple who have been conducting a study of the Town of Rye
for the past two years in order to recommend a ten year

plan for our Town, has as last submitted its recommenda-

tions. The Selectmen feel that the recommendations can

not be acted on at this year's Town Meeting as the plan re-

quires a great deal of study by the Town and we have to

hold Public Hearings on the proposals because it involves

changes in our Zoning Laws.

The firm of Arthur N. Parmenter, Civil Engineers,

have delivered the property maps of the Town to the

Selectmen. This will be corrected and brought up to date

after April 1st so to include all property transfers during

the past year.

The leasing of Sawyer's Beach at Rye Beach for the

exclusive use of the Taxpayers of Rye proved to be a de-

sirable project. There were 1 2 1 permits issued for parking

at this beach. A committee was appointed to investigate

the desirability of acquiring other beach frontage for the

same purpose. This committee was expanded into a recre-

ation committee to study and make recommendations to

the Town as to the best use of the land in the Rye Harbor

area that we got from the State of New Hampshire.

The Selectmen wish to call your attention to the

urgent need for more office space for the Selectmen, the

Police Department and the Tax Collector. Some of this

can be accomplished by relocating the toilets at the Town
Hall and using that space for an office but the time is

coming very soon when we will need to consider consoli-

dating all Town Departments in one place. The Select-

men feel that this could be done at minimum cost to the

Town by adding a story on top of the present Fire Station.

We wish to mention here the addition of two new
places of business that have been added to the central sec-
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tion of the Town. These are the new Post Office building

and the Rye Branch of the First National Bank of Ports-

mouth. The locating of these places of service to the citi-

zens of Rye, in the center of the Town, is in keeping with

the recommendations for the long range plan of the Town
to keep the center of Rye as a typical New England Village

District.

In compliance with the favorable action taken at the

Town Meeting of last March in regards to purchasing and

erecting a refuse burner at the Town Dump, the Selectmen

wish to report that this has been done. We feel that condi-

tions have been immensely improved, the terrible fire haz-

zards have been eliminated, the sea gull nuisance has ceased

to exist, the rodent problem has been nearly removed and

in general we now have a greatly improved and more

sanitary Town Dump area.

The Selectmen wish to call your attention to a grow-

ing unsightly condition that seems to be cropping up in

several areas of the Town and that is the accumulation of

old cars within sight of the highway. This condition is a

violation of our own Zoning Laws as well as the laws of

the State of New Hampshire. We hope that the citizens of

Rye will have pride enough to co-operate and remove these

old cars without civil action being taken to enforce the

provisions of the law.

We again wish to commend the Rye Veterans of

Foreign Wars for the excellent manner in which they con-

ducted the Memorial Day Program.

Again this year the ladies of the R.V.F.D. Auxiliary

provided the meals for the election officials at all the elec-

tions, we appreciate their efforts and the excellent menus.

The Selectmen wish to take this opportunity to ex-

press our appreciation to the Spindrifters Club for their

gift and installation of a complete set of Venetian blinds

for the auditorium of the Town Hall.

We wish to express our hearty "thank you" to the

14



members of the Rye Ambulance Corp. for the fine service

they are providing to the Town of Rye and for the many
many hours of volunteer time they are giving for this

service.

Again we call attention to the need for all property

owners to fill out their property inventories in DETAIL
as required by the Laws of the State of New Hampshire.

This must be done in order for the Selectmen to make a

proper assessment of your property.

The Board of Selectmen hold regular meetings on the

first Monday of the month for public business and at other

times by appointment.

Respectfully submitted,

RALPH F. HAMMOND,
ROBERT B. GOSS.
EDWARD L. GREENE,

Selectmen
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Selectmen's Financial Report

For the year ending December 31, 1964

Invoice

Land and Buildings $12,056,180.00

Mills and Machinery 6,600.00

Electric Plants 265,000.00

House Trailers 12,800.00

Stock in Trade 116,005.00

Boats and Launches 17,400.00

Dairy cows 36 1,800.00

Other Cattle 6 160.00

Poultry 1000 300.00

Gasoline Pumps and Tanks 6,250.00

Road Building and Construction Machinery 32,105.00

Wood and Lumber (not stock in trade) 600.00

Total Valuations before

exemptions allowed $12,515,200.00

Less: Exemptions to Veterans 245,400.00

Exemptions to the Blind 1,000.00

Exemptions on cows,

neat stock and poultry 800.00

Total exemptions allowed $ 247,200.00

Net Valuation on which tax rate

is computed $12,268,000.00

Taxes committed to Collector:

Property Taxes (Town) $ 490,720.00

Property taxes (Precincts) 51,051.41

Total Property Taxes $ 541.771.41

Poll Taxes $ 2,366.00

Yield Tax 58.68

National Bank Stock Taxes 217.60

Added taxes 497.75

Total taxes committed

to collector $ 544,911.44

16



Tax Rate per $1,000.00 of Valuation:

Town 31.25% $ 12.50

County 6.50% 2.60

School 62.25% 24.90

Total Town, County, and



Trustees of Dalton Fund 16,750.00

Total Liabilities $195,483.10

Excess of Assets over Liabilities 39,837.26

TOTAL $235,320.36

Net Surplus December 31, 1963 35,937.44

Net Surplus December 31, 1964 39,837.26

Increase of Surplus 3,899.82

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS

From Local Taxes, 1964 levy

Property and Precinct Taxes $493,304.65

Poll Taxes 1,874.00

National Bank Stock Taxes 217.60

State Head Taxes 6,200.00

Yield Taxes 58.68

Total Current year's taxes Remitted $501,654.33

Previous Years

Property Taxes 55,193.43

Poll Taxes \ .398.00

State Head Taxes 1,700.00

Interest on Taxes 1,376.49

Penalties on Head Taxes 158.00

Tax Sales Redeemed 8,609.71

Total $ 67,435.63

From the State of New Hampshire

For Town Road Aid $392.76
Interest and Dividends Tax 22,742.01

Railroad Tax 5.04

Savings Bank Tax 1.598.41

Reimbursement a/c State ^ Federal Forest lands 5.11

Reimbursement a/c fighting forest fires 21 1.76

Reimbursement a/c Motor Vehicle Road Toll 1 ,049.37

Reimbursement a/c Old Age Assistance 4.00

$ 26,008.46
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From Local Source, except Taxes

Dog Licenses $ 983.50

Business licenses, permits anci filing fees 521.00

Fines and Forfeits, Municipal Court 2,756.27

Rent of Town Property (Town Hall) 356.00

Income from Departments 5,747.02

Income from Parking Violations, fines 390.00

Motor Vehicle Permits and fees

1963 $ 459.03

1964 29,176.10

1965 750.03

30,385.16

Total $ 41,138.95

Receipts other than Current Revenue:

Temporary loans in anticipation of taxes $ 40,000.00

Insurance adjustments (Monument) 385.00

Sale of Cemetery lots 1 , 1 75.00

Parking permits 121.00

Federal Income Tax (Withheld) 5,299.44

Social Security (Withheld) 1,907.70

Insurance (Withheld) 778.80

Retirement (Withheld) 2,342.30

Total $ 52.009.24

TOTAL RECEIPTS $688,247.21

Cash on hand January 1, 1964 176,940.48

GRAND TOTAL $865,187.69

SUMMARY OF PAYMENTS
General Government

Town Officers' Salaries $ 7,600.00

Town Officers' Expenses 8,160.91

Election and Registration 825.97

Municipal Court 1,019.75

Town Buildings 4,386.15

19



Protection of Person & Property

Police Department



Total Payment on

Principal of Debt 48,700.00

Total Payments to

Governmental Divisions 383,422.63

Total Poyments for all Purposes $691,150.50

Detailed Statement of Expenditures
TOWN OFFICERS' SALARIES

Raelene L. White, Town Clerk $ 600.00

Ralph F. Hammond, Selectman 1,200.00

Robert B. Goss, Selectman 1,200.00

Edward L. Greene, Selectman 1,100.00

Mildred I. Rand. Treasurer 600.00

Melvin R. Low, Treasurer Trust Funds 600.00

Norman L. Jenness, Tax Collector 2,300.00

$ 7.600.00

TOWN OFFICERS' EXPENSES
Strawberry Bank Print Shop:

Town Reports $ 804.75

General Printing 153.00

S. R. Blaisdell, printing 19.75

Portsmouth Herald, notices 153.90

N. H. Assessors' Assoc, dues 5.00

N. H. Tax Collectors' Assoc, dues 3.00

N. H. Town Clerks' Assoc, dues 3.00

N. H. Municipal Assoc, dues 139.76

State of N. H., laws &» records 52.15

State Tax Commission, audit 564.03

Frank B. Nay, records 2.00

Edith Holland, transfer records 130.25

Edith Holland, recording deeds 8.05

Zoning Bulletin 15.00

Brown ^ Saltmarsh, supplies 246.57

Edson C. Eastman, supplies 6.65

Northeast Office Equipment Co., supplies 33.08

LA. Jenness, postage 332.40
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Cameracraft Shop Inc., supplies 22.95

Harold B. Tucker, building permits 121.50

E. A. Quimby, supplies 27 .15

First National Bank, box rent 6.00

Floyd Perkins, keys 4.50

Sheldon P. Sullivan, collecting dog licenses 17.00

Frank Drake, delivering reports 8.00

Arthur Corso, delivering reports 8.00

William Greene, delivering reports 8.00

Lawrence Ireland, delivering reports 8.00

Bradford Hadley, delivering reports 8.00

R. F. Hammond, expenses 25.15

E. L. Greene, expenses 10.00

R. B. Goss, expenses 34.00

E. W. Perry, clerk's salary 3,606.72

R. L. White:

Auto Permits 1,245.50

Inventory 75.00

Postage ^ expense 48.00

John E. Johnston, auditor 100.00

Ralph E. Berry, auditor 100.00

$ 8,160.91

ELECTION AND REGISTRATION
Philip S. Drake, Salary moderator $ 30.00

Annie J. Beals, Supervisor 40.00

Ralph E. Berry, Supervisor 40.00

John Patrick, Supervisor 40.00

Walter M. Anderson, Election Officer 50.00

Warren Caswell, Election Officer 50.00

Charles P. Gordon, Election Officer 50.00

Bernice C. Remick, Election Officer 50.00

Elizabeth A. Greene, Special Election Officer 20.00

Fred Currier, Special Election Officer 20.00

Charles E. Fernald, Special Election Officer 20.00

Evelyn R. Hammond, Special Election Officer 20.00

Frances D. Goss, Special Election Officer 20.00

James M. Culberson, Special Election Officer 10.00

Eugene Etoherty, Special Election Officer 20.00
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Strawberry Bank Print Shop, printing ballots 12.75

S. R. Blaisdell ^ Son, ballots 36.75

Harold B. Tucker, election booths 64.07

R.F.D. Auxiliary, meals 186.00

Portsmouth Herald, Checklist 22.20

Cobbs Radio ^ T.V., P. A. System 20.00

Newberrys, election signs 4.20

MUNICIPAL COURT
Gerald F. Giles, Justice

Richard E. Dill, Associate Justice

Christopher S. Christo, Clerk

Christopher S. Christo, Special Justice

Christopher S. Christo, warrants

Eli W. Perry, warrants

Robert B. Goss, warrants

Norman L. Jenness, warrants

Northeast Office Equipment Co., typewriter

$ 825.97

$ 500.00

50.00

200.00

110.00

4.00

27.50

42.00

1.25

85.00

$ 1,019.75

TOWN BUILDINGS
Town Hall Maintenance, Supplies and Services:

Highway Department, labor $ 8.71

Caswell Bros., fuel 668.09

I. A. Jenness, supplies 7.15

N. H. Electric Co. 289.18

New England Tel. ^ Tel. 222.75

Ocean ^ Forest Products Co., supplies 16.55

Standard Plumbing 2^ Heating Co.,

Vacuum cleaner 127.00

Rockingham Electric, emergency batteries 24.82

Pettigrew's Store, supplies 5.14

Rye Water District, water 30.00

Harold Tucker, bulletin boards 73.79

James W. Perkins, janitor 600.00

$ 2,073.18
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Town Hall Repairs :

Harold Tucker

Fire Station:

Rand Lumber Co., door lock

Standard Plumbing ^ Heating Co.,



M. Linsky ^ Bros., Inc., uniforms 182.50

Rose Parisi, uniform alterations 7.00

Marilyn Krause, uniform alterations 3.50

E. R. Hammond, uniform alterations 4.50

Healey's Pharmacy, supplies 1.50

F. L. Ham, equipment 70.00

Federal Laboratories, equipment 4.13

Eastern Fire Equipment Co., supplies 110.11

I. A. Jenness, supplies 9.79

Rockingham Electrical Supply Co., supplies 36.10

Motor Clinic Inc., repairs 102.38

Art's Gulf Station, repairs 57.89

George T. Abood, cruiser 1,229.92

George T. Abood, repairs 253.64

A. P. Tibbetts, supplies 3.90

Eastern Auto Parts Corp., supplies 6.18

Portsmouth Tire Service, tires 60.66

G. A. Ingram, supplies 4.00

Gulf Oil Corp., gas ^ oil 1,085.62

Philbrick's Garage, repairs 22.50

L. Goldman Tire Outlet, tires 153.34

State of N. H., radio repairs 4.26

$22,082.83

Fire Department

Mildred I. Rand, payroll $15,000.00

Mildred I. Rand, expense 25.00

Volunteer Firemen's payroll 959.50

E. L. Greene, forest fire expense 464.77

Rye Firemen's Relief Assoc. 250.00

N. H. Electric Co., service 612.50

New England Tel. ^ Tel., service 338.05

A. P. Tibbetts, fuel oil 1,109.51

C. P. Gordon, firemen's training 70.43

Rye Water District 68.00

Concannon ^ Scripture, supplies 2.60

Eberle's Inc., supplies 9.41

W. T. Grant Co., supplies 39.48

C. F. Pearson ^ Sons, supplies 54.00
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Strawberry Bank Print Shop, printing 59.50

Portsmouth Paper Co., supplies 112.75

Pettigrew's, supplies 21.05

Ocean ^ Fores't Products Co., Supplies 99.88

E. A. Bromfield, delivering water 57.00

R. J. Eaton, delivering water 21.00

J. H. Butler Co., equipment 1,077.50

S. Bronson Garner, chemicals 4.50

American Fire Equipment Co. 8.20

Newberry's compressed air 4.13

Rockingham Electrical Supply Co., supplies 34.23

State of N. H., forest fire supplies 6.18

Maine Oxy-Acetylene Co., oxygen 4.00

Farrar Co., parts 25.00

Columbia Auto Seat Co., supplies 15.00

Robbins Auto Supply, parts 1 12.56

Grace's Auto Service, parts 18.5 1

Barton's Machine Shop, repairs 2.50

Healey's Pharmacy, supplies 1.65

Rival Foods, soda 45.20

J. H. Emerson Co., supplies 1.81

Standard Plumbing ^ Heating Co., supplies 3.89

Hanscom Oil Co., tank 50.00

Lloyd N. Currier, radio repairs 116.65

Gulf Oil Corp., gas « oil 145.61

Baker-Wright, repairs 4.90

Brooks Motor Sales, parts 14.69

Gunnisons, parts 6.79

Fred L. Wiggin Inc., tires 73.28

Philbrick's Garage, repairs 13.50

$21,164.71

CARE OF TREES
Abbott Tree Service, Tree removal $ 430.00

Abbott Tree Service, elm tree spray 1,400.00

Abbott Tree Service, poison Ivy spray 400.00

Rye Highway Dept., labor 262.94

$ 2,492.94
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PLANNING AND ZONING
Town Map:

Arthur N. Parmenter, Civil Engineers $10,300.00
Portsmouth Herald, notices 21.00

$10,321.00

INSURANCE
Waverly Insurance Agency, Inc.

*Roger E. Colbert, Agent

Workmen's Compensation $ 1,204.91

General Liability 2,788.11

Surety Bonds 529.50

^Connecticut General Life Insurance Co.

Town employees health and accident 2,713.65

*B. L. Orcutt, Inc., fire insurance

Hanover Insurance Co., volunteer firemen 166.25

$ 7,912.42

^Representing "Rye Independent Insurance

Agents Association".

HEALTH DEPARTMENT
Walter M. Anderson, M.D. $ 55.00

John O. Philbrick, care of dead animals 5.00

Russell H. Bromfield, care of dead animals 1 1.00

$ 71.00

VITAL STATISTICS
Raelene L. White, records $ 77.00

MOSQUITO CONTROL
Vermont Helicopter Co., Inc.,

aerial spraying $ 3,420.10

Frank R. Bennett 269.65

Whitman Insect Control Equipment Co. 735.00

Arthur P. Tibbetts 22.60

Richard Sykes 3.00

Richard Kelly 6.00

Blomquist's Jenny Station 1.60
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Rye Highway Dept. 314.24



Taccetta Chevrolet



Gunni-sons Motor Service



special Work: Elwyn Road
Rye Highway Department



Henry Taylor, supplies 23.70

Portsmouth High School Band 75.00

Rye Friends of Music 50.00

Newberrys 2.93

I. A. Jenness, supplies 7.50

Cobb's Radio « T.V. 20.00

Badger Farms Creameries 24.70

$ 358.23

CARE OF BEACHES
Eli W. Perry, lifeguard payroll $ 1,400.00

Rye Highway Department, labor 189.94

Susan S. Clark, lease of Sawyer's Beach 1.00

Rye Water District, Wallis Sands

drinking fountain 33.00

New Hampshire Electric Co. 18.50

John O. Philbrick, cleaning beach 320.00

John O. Philbrick, dumping refuse barrells 350.00

Russell H. Bromfield, dumping refuse barrells 73.50

*Thompson ^ Hoague Co., Rescue Floats 274.40

*REA Express Co., express on rescue floats 11.73

Arthur P. Tibbetts, supplies 15.99

Tom Taylor Sporting Goods Center, lifeguard hats 1.39

W. S. Jackson Co., padlocks ^ chains 15.18

Mass Gas ^ Electric Co., floodlight 4.50

Rockingham Electrical Supply Co., Inc.

floodlight bulb 1.61

Healey's Pharmacy, supplies 7.20

Mike's Marina, rope 1.20

$ 2,719.14

*The Special Wallis Sands Beach Account of

$275.90 was closed out to help pay these charges.

UNCLASSIFIED
Boynton, Waldron ^ Dill, legal services $ 367.32

Seacoast Regional Association 500.00

Taxes bought by the Town 10,384.93

Discounts ^ Abatements 23,793.57
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Refunds 120.44
Norman L. Jenness, collecting Head Tax 373.25
Highway Department expense 126.88
Bicycle Registration 81.61
Federal Income Tax, withheld 5.246.94
Rye Harbor Reservation 1.00

Retirement and ScKial Security:

Firemen's Retirement,

withheld $1,270.52

Town's Share 851.51

$ 2,122.03

Police Retirement.

withheld $1,052.62

Town's Share 943.36

$ 1.995.98

Social Security,

withheld $1,889.85

Town's Share 2,304.55

$ 4,194.40

$ 8,312.41

$ 49.308.35

NEW CONSTRUCTION
Paving:

Rye Highway Dept., labor $ 1,015.00

lafolla Crushed Stone 3,985.00

$ 5,000.00

Gray Court:

*Drainage System:

R. C. Hazelton $ 2,471.12

Rila Recast Concrete Inc. 807.50

Bancroft Martin Inc. 1,803.94

U. A. Beane 399.40
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lafolla Crushed Stone 47.50
V. H. Cogswell 6.93

A. P. Tibbetts 20.62

$ 5,557.01
* The Cost of Labor for installation of this system was

from TRA Funds.



INTEREST
First National Bank, temporary note $ 242.78
First National Bank, Rye Harbor note 480.00

First National Bank, Fire Station Bonds 50.00

Trustees Trust Funds 602.00

Trustees Dalton Fund 598.50

$ 1,973.28

PAYMENT TO GOVERNMENT DIVISIONS
State Head Taxes:

State of N. H. 1963 levy $ 1,425.00

State of N. H. 1964 levy 5,436.00

$ 6,861.00

County Tax 31,483.94

Payment to Precincts:

Rye Beach $ 7,135.26

Jenness Beach 6,666.15

Rye Water District 33,642.04

47,443.45

37,634.24

Tax 1964 160,000.00

Rye School District:

Balance Tax 1964 $137,634.24

$297,634.24

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR
ALL PURPOSES $691,150.50

RALPH F. HAMMOND,
EDWARD L. GREENE,
ROBERT B. GOSS,
Selectmen

We, the undersigned, have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them correct.

RALPH E. BERRY,
JOHN E. JOHNSTON,
Auditors
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Towrn Clerk's Report

For the year ending December 31, 1964

Received from filing fees:

Paid treasurer:



We, the undersigned, have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them correct.

RALPH E. BERRY
JOHN E. JOHNSTON
Auditors.

Tax Collector's Account

PROPERTY, POLL AND YIELD TAX WARRANTS
LEVY OF 1964

Debits

Total Property, Poll ^ National

Bank Stock Taxes Committed
to Collector (Warrant as

Verified) $544,355.01
Yield Taxes Committed

to Collector 58.68

Added Taxes Committed
to Collector 497.75

Interest Collected 11.57

Total Debits



January 1, 1964 $ 55,591.43

Interest Collected During 1964 1,249.99

Total Debits $ 56,841.42

Credits

Remittances to Treasurer

During 1964 $ 56,574.26

Abatements Allowed

During 1964 267.16

Total Credits $ 56,841.42

STATE HEAD TAX WARRANT
LEVY OF 1964

Debits

State Head Taxes Committed to Collector:

Original Warrant $7,630.00

Total Commitment $7,630.00



As of January 1, 1964 $1,700.00

Penalties Collected During 1964 142.50

Total Debits $ 1,842.50

Credits

Remittances to Treasurer During 1964:

Head Taxes $1,700.00

Penalties 142.50

$1,842.50

Total Credits $ 1,842.50

SUMMARY OF TAX SALES ACCOUNTS
As of December 31, 1964

Debits

Tax Sale on Account of Levy of:

Previous

1963 1962 Years

(a) Taxes Sold to Town
During Current

Fiscal Year $10,384.93

(b) Balance Unredeemed

Taxes

—

January 1, 1964 $4,092.60 $5,020.84

Interest Collected

After Sale 16.65 64.69 33.59

Total Debits $10,401.58 $4,157.29 $5,054.43

Credits

Remittances to

Treasurer

During Year $ 5,701.01 $2,153.64 $ 869.99

Unredeem Taxes

—

At Close of Year 4,700.57 2,003.65 4,184.44

Total Credits $10,401.58 $4,157.29 $5,054.43
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NORMAN L. JENNESS,
Tax Collector

We, the undersigned have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them correct.

RALPH E. BERRY,
JOHN E. JOHNSTON,
Auditors

Treasurer's Report

For the year ending December 31, 1964

Balance January 1, 1964 $176,940.48

Receipts during year 688,247.21

Total $865,187.69

Disbursements during year 691,150.50

Balance December 31, 1964 $174,037.19

MILDRED L RAND.
Treasurer

We, the undersigned, have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them correct.

RALPH E. BERRY,
JOHN E. JOHNSTON.
Auditors

Highway Agent's Report

We are closing out this year with some very bad

break up. Due to two thaws in December which in this

area is unusual. Most of these places occurred where we

widened the road and the oils did not have a chance to set

before the freezing set in.
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The section of road south of Foyc's Corner on Saga-

more Rd. was so uneven that it took the most of the ma-
terial to level the base. It is not recommended to put too

much of this material on at once so another year another

layer would improve the riding surface. Some of our pav-

ing money was used to try some mix-in-place on two sec-

tions of rough surface and about .06 of a mile was done.

To date they seem to be holding up.

We had an outside contractor do some surfacing for

us this year and while they can do more in two days than

we can do in as many weeks this does not smooth the

road very much. It's main purpose is to seal the surface

and fill cracks that do not always fill under other methods.

After a delay of several months we were able to get

started on the Jenness Beach drainage system. I can assure

you it was not our idea to do this kind of work in freezing

weather but we felt that if it were not done at this time

the water in the ground would be too high in the spring.

This would mean waiting for another dry fall and all

falls are not dry. As it was, much of the ditch had water

in it. The pipe is in and when the weather warms up
enough we will clean up the ditch area and repair the roads,

driveways and yards where we crossed them.

CHARLES P. GORDON,
Highway Agent.

Cash received from other sources and paid

to Town Treasurer.

State of N. H. road toll refund $ 1,049.37

Cemetery, Dalton Fund, labor,

parts, gas. ^ oil 224.19

Rye Ambulance Corp. Inc.

gas, oil S etc. 83.98

G. E. Gaskell—^patch 3.00

C. H. Greene—pipe and driveway 141.00

A. B. Carpenter, Straw's Point,

driveway 84.80
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R. J. Eaton, driveway



R. H. Bromfield



Fire Chief's Report

To the Citizens of Rye:

This has been a year without any real big fires and I

feel that the people of the town can be credited for much
of this good condition. When they become fire conscious

then fire prevention begins to work and the fire loss is

lower.

We have had one of the driest seasons in a great

many years with strong winds that could have fanned

small fires into large ones. The restrictions on burning

permits had to be tightened to a point where at times no

permits could be issued. The result being that we had very

few fires. There are hundreds of acres of woodland in Rye
that can not be reached with fire trucks due to trees that

have been blown down in wind storms and not cleared

from roadways or from lack of use have been allowed to

grow up with trees that cannot be pushed aside. Such places

when on fire must be fought by carrying equipment in on

your back.

With the ever increasing loss of life in home fires it

would be well for everyone to take stock of the house they

live in. See if you can get out of every room in your house.

If the regular exits are impassable is there another way out ?

Look real close at the bedrooms. Are the windows

too high for you and your children to reach, can they be

opened wide enough to get through, if you have combina-

tion windows does everyone know how to open them?

Our modern homes are nice to look at and are convenient

to work in but they are practically air tight. Unless sleep-

ing quarters are well ventilated a whole family could be

wiped out by gases generated by a small fire that was no-

where near them yet confined to the house. Remember an

average of thirty seven people die in fires every day in this

country.

Fire training was held at the fire station this year

with the area State Instructor in charge. Much thanks is

due Captain Lane of the Portsmouth Dept. who served
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as our instructor. Some of our men attended fire training

schools outside the town, one at Meadow Wood drill yard

sponsored by the New Hampshire Fire Chief's Club and

one at Lily Pond sponsored by the Lakes Region Mutual

Fire Service. Both of these schools will be run again this

coming year and all are welcome to attend.

Since the Water District has installed a pumping sta-

tion and stand pipe the water supply at Rye Center has

been greatly improved. This makes a great improvement

in the area fire protection.

We wish to thank all persons and organizations who
helped us this past year. The Children's Christmas party

sponsored by the Volunteer Firemen and the Rye Lions

Club gets bigger and better every year and thanks is due

all who assist or donate to a good time for over two hun-

dred and fifty children.

DON'T FORGET FOR FIRE, POLICE DEPTS.
and AMBULANCE SERVICE

Telephone 964-5521 or 964-5522

Calls made this year are as follows:

Building fires 7

Car and Truck fires 4

Trees on fire 4

Grass fires 9

Brush fires 1

1

Trash fires 5

Brushdump fires 3

Chimney fires 3

Dump fires 3

Stove fires 2

Mattress fires 1

Electrical fires 2

Roadside fires 3

Flooded oil burner 1

False Alarms 2

Resuscitator 1

Checking smoke in buildings 5
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Rescued one child from chimney

Called to check on gas filled building

after gas bottle was tipped over by

car.

We made four Mutual Aid calls to Portsmouth and

one to No. Hampton. Portsmouth made two calls to Rye.

We pumped water four hours at Wallis Sands while

water main was being shifted at State Park and hauled

52,000 gals, of water to people who had wells go dry.

Were called to wash gasolene off road after accident.

CHARLES P. GORDON,
Fire Chief.

Fire Department Payroll

Balance on hand, January 1, 1964 $ 229.90

Received from Selectmen 15,000.00

Total



Report of the Fire Warden
The 1964 forest fire season surpassed the record

year of 1963 in both length and severity. For the second
successive year we experienced a rainfall deficiency of more
than ten inches and the compounding of such drought
conditions, together with the many days of strong dry
winds, characterized 1964 as one of the most hazardous
years in the last half century. Although our fire season
was three weeks longer than that of 1963 the number of
fires showed only a slight increase. Early detection and
rapid response kept many potential fire disasters from be-
coming realities. We all owe a debt of gratitude to the men
in this community who responded and fought our fires so
efficiently. Our state is now 86% wooded and its econ-
omy, both industrial and recreational, is greatly dependent
on this forest resource. The responsibility for adequate fire

protection of this great area, 4,350,000 acres, is everyone's.

Fire Prevention is one of our effective tools.

Prevention is good common sense.

1. Take your rubbish to the town dump. If you
must burn obtain a permit and watch your fire

until it is dead out.

2. Instruct your children in fire safety. Keep matches
from young children. Explain to them the dan-
gers of lighting matches and making outdoor fires.

3. Be sure discarded smoking materials and matches
are out.

A major portion of our preventable fires this year are

chargeable to three causes: (1) permit fires allowed to

escape; (2) children playing with matches; and
(3) smokers. Let's be mindful of the fact that all such
fires endanger property and lives.

We wish to thank you for and your very fine coopera-

tion during the past fire season. With your continued co-

operation we are confident that we can improve our fire

record in 1965.
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1964 Fire Record

Number of fires 5

Number of permits issued 477

E. LEROY GREENE,
Forest Fire Warden

FINANCIAL REPORT 1964

Receipts from Town of Rye:

Training Meeting $ 30.92

Fires (5) 433.85

Total $ 464.77

Expenditures

:

Training Meeting,

Chester. N. H. $ 30.92

Fire, June 7 Brackett Road 226.60

Fire, June 14 Brackett Road 51.40

Fire, June 27 woods at Rye Center 103.65

Fires Nov. 1 3 and 1

4

Wentworth Road 52.20

$ 464.77

E. LEROY GREENE,
State of New Hampshire Fire Warden
for the Town of Rye

We, the undersigned, have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them correct.

RALPH E. BERRY,
JOHN E. JOHNSTON,

Auditors

Municipal Court

The Rye Municipal Court handled and disposed

306 cases during the year of 1964.

There were no felonies and all the cases were classified
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as misdemeanors. The majority of these misdemeanors

were motor vehicle offenses and the rest were violations

of the town ordinances and liquor laws of the State of

New Hampshire.

On July 1, 1964 the Rye Municipal Court began

operations governed by the new District Court laws (RSA
Chapter 502-A). This new system was the result of the

vote of the town at the 1963 Town Meeting.

Cases now brought to the Court under the new sys-

tem will be crimes, either felonies or misdemeanors, com-

mitted within the Town of Rye. Previously, cases were

brought to the Court from both the town of North Hamp-
ton and Greenland.

The Court wishes to express its appreciation to the

Board of Selectmen, as well as to all persons for the inter-

est and help that they have shown during the past year.

Respectfully submitted,

CHRISTOPHER S. CHRISTO,
Clerk

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

Balance, January 1, 1964



N. H. Supreme Court 1.00

(State vs. Grant)

Howell Printing Co. 20.45

(State vs. Grant)

Total Disbursements $ 4,707.69
Cash on Hand 40.62

$ 4,748.31

Respectfully submitted,

CHRISTOPHER S. CHRISTO,
Clerk

We, the undersigned, have examined the foregoing

accounts and find them to be corret.

RALPH E. BERRY,
JOHN E. JOHNSTON,
Auditors.

Rye Police Department

TO THE CITIZENS OF RYE:

I wish to express my appreciation to everyone who
assisted this department during the past year.

The citizen should play a part in crime prevention.

You can aid in the detection and suppression of crime and

thus protect your property and welfare by being alert and

telephoning the Police whenever you observe suspicious

persons or happenings or hear unusual noises, either at

your house or in the neighborhood. Do not attempt a per-

sonal investigation, nor turn on additional lights in the

house or make a lot of noise. That will only put the per-

son in question on guard and prevent his capture if he is

a criminal. This is especially true if you return home and

find that the lighting arrangement has been changed dur-

ing your absence. Don't delay! Go to a telephone and call
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the Rye Police Dept. at 964-5521. When connected with
your Police Dept. give the location where police are needed.

State what has happened. Give your name, address and
the telephone number from which you are calling. A
cruiser will be dispatched by radio. If possible obtain

description of the person or persons involved. If a vehicle

has been used, SECURE THE REGISTRATION NUM-
BER.

The following is a list of offenses and miscellaneous

items that were handled by this department during the

year:

COURT CASES
Criminal

:

Minors with Liquor or Beer

in Their Possession 14

Rubbish on Highway
Drunk
Assault

Open and Gross Lewdness

Minor Misrepresenting Age
Assault, private complaint

Town Ordinance Violations 9

Motor Vehicle:

Speeding Violations 53

Solid Line Violations 21

Stop Sign Violations 45

Operating Unregistered Vehicle 6

Operating Without License 7

Operating Uninspected Vehicle 7

Operating to Endanger 3

Driving While Intoxicated 4

Muffler Violation 1

Misuse of Plates 2

Operating after Suspension or Revocation 1

Leaving Scene of an Accident 1

Failing to Keep to the Right 2

Operating Without Lights After Dark 2

Allowing Unlicensed Person to Operate 1
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Towing or Permitting Unregistered

Trailer to be Towed 3

Passing on Right 2

Taking Vehicle Without Owner's Consent 1

Total Criminal and Motor Vehicle 191

Miscellaneous

:

Juvenile 8

Motor Vehicle Warnings 80

Suspension of Operators License 24

Accidents Investigated 88

Parking Tags Issued (Fines) 390
Parking Tags Issued (Courtesy) 36

Beach Parking Permits Issued 121

Complaints Received and Investigated 375

Stolen Cars Recovered 2

Beach Fire Permits Checked 258

Pistol Permits Issued 7

Summons Served for Other Departments 6

Cottages Inspected 497
Dog Cases Handled 44
Emergency Message Delivered 20

Door and Windows Found Open 58

Malicious Damage 24

Defective Equipment Tags issued 56

Respectfully submitted,

ELI W. PERRY, Chief.

POLICE DEPARTMENT PAYROLL ACCOUNT
Balance January 1, 1964 $ 14.47

Receipts:

Town Treasurer 22,950.00

$22,964.47

Disbursements:

Chief Eli. W. Perry $ 5,834.40

Off. Charles E. Femald 4,773.60

Off. Walter E. Dockham, Jr. 4,614.48
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Spec. Off. Norman L. Jenness 169.75

Spec. Off. James Morrison, Jr. 26.25

Spec. Off. Fred L. Ham 422.65

Spec. Off. Sheldon P. Sullivan 486.53

Spec. Off. Cyrus W. Gregg 8.75

Spec. Off. Richard M. Sykes 42.00

Sum. Off. Cyrus W. Gregg 780.00

Sum. Off. Sheldon P. Sullivan 780.00



Health Officer's Report

During the past year four cases of German Measles,

one case of measles and one case of mumps were reported

to the Health Officer. There were probably more cases of

communicable diseases which were not reported.

Overflowing septic tanks continue to be the main

concern of the Health Officer during the past year.

Respectfully submitted,

WALTER M. ANDERSON, M.D.
Health Officer

Planning Board

The Rye Planning Board has concerned itself with

the completion of the town survey undertaken by North-

east Planning Associates of Concord, New Hampshire in

cooperation with the State Planning Commission over the

past two year period. The report scheduled for completion

in February 1964 was not completed until December 1964-

and copies will be available at the Rye Library for inter-

ested parties to read.

The Planning Board with the aid of the Selectmen,

Town Attorney, Building Inspector and Board of Ad-
justment are revising the existing zoning regulations with

the aim of strengthening and up-dating our original zon-

ing code adopted some years ago and badly in need of re-

vision.

The Planning Board and the Selectmen have ap-

pointed a recreation committee under the chairmanship

of Ferris Bavicchi to aid them in the development and

planning of the Rye Harbor Reservation off Locke Road
which will be used by the town for recreational purposes

and to look into a town beach proposal. They have held

many meetings, consulted with the state and local interests
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and their report will be forthcoming shortly. We are most

grateful for their splendid help and advice.

The steady request for sub-division approval indi-

cates a growing population for the town with its attendant

problems which the Planning Board will be concerned

with during the coming year.

The Planing B.oard would like to express its appreci-

ation to Vincent Boutilier for his many years of faithful

service to the Town on the Planning Board, to John Kelly

for his able handling of Mosquito Control work and to

the Selectmen for their help and cooperation.

Respectfully submitted,

ROBERT V. O'BRIEN,
Chairman

Report of the Board of Adjustment

January 27, 1965

Board of Selectmen

Town of Rye
Rye, New Hampshire

Gentlemen:

The Rye Board of Adjustment met twelve times on

the first Tuesday of each month during the Year 1964, in

regular sessions, and, in addition, held a number of special

sessions and public hearings on petitions for variances from

the terms of the Town of Rye zoning ordinances.

Respectfully submitted,

GERALD P. GILES,
Clerk
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Report of Library Trustees

In March, 1964, the Board of Library Trustees wel-

comed to its membership John L. Parsons, replacing Helen

F. Philbrick, retired. The members of the Board wish to

express to Mrs. Philbrick their appreciation of her many
years of helpful service and to assure her that we fully

realize how much the Library and the Town are indebted

to her.

The Board and staff have carried out a major weed-

ing project under the direction of State Library Consultant

Rachel Sanborn. All the books in the collection have been

checked against the standard lists and a large number dis-

carded. Many of the discarded books have been sold and

the rest are on display in the basement and may be pur-

chased at a very low cost. We plan to go ahead now with

the re-cataloging of the entire collection. When this is fin-

ished one of the important recommendations of the 1962

State Library Survey will have been accomplished.

This year the Trustees will have to decide whether

to join the new statewide library system being set up under

the 1963 Library Services Act. The system offers many
advantages—centralized purchasing and cataloging and

other helpful professional services and it is probable that

we would benefit from membership.

This year the Art Teacher of the local schools has

had a changing and very interesting display in the library.

This has been enjoyed by our patrons, the Trustees and the

staff. We acknowledge, with thanks, the many gifts of

magazines and books and the EOTC gift of $10.00 for

books. The Trustees commend the staff, Mrs. Trefethen

and Mrs. Leach, who continue to provide excellent service

under far from satisfactory working conditions. We wish

more people would visit the library, both to appreciate the

attractive atmosphere and to understand the handicaps un-

der which the staff works.

We call your attention to the Comprehensive Town
Plan prepared by Northeast Planning Associates for the
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Planning Board, copies of which are available at the Li-

brary. Pages 57 to 61 of this report deal with the Library.

In the chart on page 57 you will find that while we meet

minimum standards in the number of books owned and

circulated we operate in quarters well below the accepted

requirements. Most of our failure to provide recommended

services stems from lack of space. This situation, as the

Town continues to grow, will become increasingly ser-

ious and restrictive. Until such time as the Town provides

the needed space, we will continue to be unable to expand

our services into the areas expected of a modern library

in a town of the size of Rye.

Respectfully, submitted,

FRANCIS W. SYKES,
ELIZABETH A. GREENE,
JOHN L. PARSONS,
Trustees

Librarian's Report

The Rye Library continues to be a busy place all

through the year, but the type of activity varies with the

months. During July and August, with the added patron-

age of many summer visitors, circulation soars. From
September to June, during the school months, circulation,

drops somewhat and reference work increases greatly. Stu-

dents, from first graders to college seniors, make use of the

resources of the Library, for research work is now a major

part of the modern education system. Youngsters still in

the elementary grades have term papers to write and find it

necessary, after school hours, to make use of the encyclo-

pedias and other reference books found in the public li-

brary. This is all wonderful preparation for increased work

of this type required by secondary schools, but it makes

demands on the public library never felt before. These de-

mands have been noted nationwide and have been much

publicized, for in many libraries, particularly in the larger
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cities, serious problems of abuse of books and library

property have resulted. We are fortunate in Rye in the

caliber of our young people, for they seem to appreciate the

Library and what it has to offer, are courteous in their re-

quests and grateful for the help they receive. It is a pleasure

to serve them. The capacity of our reading room is often

taxed to its limits and we have recently found it necessary

to order additional chairs. It is difficult to study under

such crowded conditions, but until we have more space it

is the best we can do.

During 1964, 27,790 books were circulated. Of
these, 10,144 were children's books, 11,236 adult fiction

and 6,410, adult non-fiction. These totals showed a de-

crease in the circulation of children's books, due, probably,

to the fact that there is now a much more adequate library

at the Rye Junior High School.

685 new books were added to the shelves during

1964. 58 of these were gifts and 627 were purchased from

town and trust funds and from fine money. We have also

augmented our own supply by borrowing from the State

Bookmobile 171 books. In answer to many requests for

specilized material we have made good use of the excellent

interlibrary loan service offered by the State Library and

have borrowed by mail from this source 240 books.

We have recently purchase a new World Book En-

cyclopedia Dictionary and a World Book Encyclopedia.

By so doing we will be able to circulate the individual

volumes of the older edition of this encyclopedia which we
bought several years ago. We have also purchased several

other excellent reference works.

Many Rye teachers are borrowing collections of

books to use in their classrooms. We are more than happy

to have them do this, for it brings the resources of the

Rye Library to the attention of many children who do

not have the opportunity to visit it. We welcome sugges-

tions regarding book selection from the teachers and will

gladly acquire from one source or another books needed

for specific projects.
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We are happy to again have on display art work done

by Rye school children. These exhibits have brought forth

much favorable comment and we are grateful to Miss Per-

fect, Art Instructor, for placing them in the Library.

The telephone, which was installed in 1963, has proved

to be most useful. However, we would again like to call

to the attention of our patrons the fact that books may be

renewed by telephone and that in this way many over-

due fines could be avoided. Also, many patrons still do

not seem to realize that there is a book drop in our door

for the convenience of those who wish to return books on

non-library days.

On the recommendation made by the State Library

in its survey of library service in Rye, we have made a good

start on the recataloguing. With the aid of Mrs. Richard

Sanborn, State Library Consultant, we have done a very

complete job of weeding the entire book collection. 1802

books have been discarded. These have been arranged and

placed on sale in the basement. Many have been sold at a

very minimum price and to date we have realized $85.65

from this sale. During the process of weeding, many books

have been checked and recatalogued, but the major part of

this job still remains to be done. With the continued help

of Mrs. Sanborn and by working many extra hours, we
hope to make a great deal of progress on the actual re-

cataloguing of the book collection during 1965.

It is with deep regret that we lose the services of

Mrs. Shirley S. Philbrick on the Board of Trustees. She

has devotedly served for many years and will be greatly

missed. We know, however, that her interest in the Library

will never cease and that we can always seek her wise advice

and counsel. We are fortunate to have as a new member of

the Board Mr. John L. Parsons.

Mrs. Clark H. Leach, Assistant Librarian, has served

efficiently and well during the year and we greatly ap-

preciate her services. Our former Librarian, Miss Marjorie

L. Chapman, has substituted during vacations and served

in many other ways. We are always grateful for her help.
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Many individuals and several organizations have

been generous with gifts of money, books and magazines

during the year. We extend to them all our sincere thanks.

Such interest in the Library is always appreciated.

Respectfully submitted,

HELEN H. TREFETHEN
Librarian

December 31, 1964

Rye Public Library
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devoted Rye residents.

For those residents who are not familiar with our

services, we are a group numbering approximately 30.

Our Corps commander is Dr. Sidney Baker, assisted by

deputy commanders. Dr. Issac Katz, Dr. Wm. Bradley and

Dr. Chien-Min Chen. We meet every Wednesday night at

the Rye Fire Station at 8 P.M. excepting for July and

August. During this period, we have all week extensive

First Aid Course administered by the above doctors and

assisted on many occasions by other doctors in the area.

At all times our training is by professionals in the field,

thereby raising our level of training far above a usual First

Aid Course.

We are given a series of exams which upon passing,

qualifies us to The American National Red Cross certifi-

cate in the advance course of first aid to the injured. An
attendance record is kept and no member may miss more

than 3 meetings and qualify.

Upon completion, our members take turns with three

members on duty at all times covering the 24 hour day.

Their personal life is adjusted to their schedule to provide

this coverage for the area residents. The following break-

down will give you the trips made by the Corps this past

year, made at all hours of the day and evening:

Portsmouth, N. H. 108 Brentwood C'nty Home 2

Exeter, N. H. 6 Baker Memorial

Navy Hospital 4 Logan Airport

New England Deaconess 2 New England Baptist

Hobbs Nursing Home 2 Brooks Hospital, Mass.

Mass. General, Boston 2 Woburn, Mass.

Tri-County, York 2 York Harbor Hospital

The above totals are 134 trips. We have a total mem-
bership of 484 with an additional 75 memberships given

out to generous benefactors who helped with the purchase

of our new ambulance, making a grand total of 559.

Membership is still at $3.00 per family.
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The corps expresses thanks to the fire department

under Charles Gordon for their faithful performance in

handling telephone calls for the corps; Ed Bromfield, Dick

Eaton, and Len Brown. Also the police department under

Fred Perry, chief, and Jennie Creighton for her service on

telephone duty.

Lastly, The Rye Selectmen consisting of Robert

Goss, E. Leroy Greene, and Ralph Hammond for provid-

ing us with many aids to our proper functioning.

Respectfully submitted,

MAYNARD L. YOUNG, JR.,

President

Report of Trustees

Of Central Cemetery

Receipts
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REPORT OF
THE RYE RECREATION COMMITTEE

TO
BOARD OF SELECTMENT

PLANNING BOARD
TOWN OF RYE, NEW HAMPSHIRE

The Rye Recreation Committee was created by the

townspeople of Rye at the town meeting in March, 1964.

The members of the Committee were appointed by the

Board of Selectmen and Planning Board and the Commit-
tee held its first meeting in November, 1964. The specific

function of this Committee is to investigate and make a

report, with recommendations, as to the need for recreation

facilities in the Town of Rye, the type of recreation for

which the townspeople felt there was the greatest immedi-

ate need, the possibility of acquiring beach front property

for the exclusive use of the residents and taxpayers of the

Town of Rye, and the feasibility of an orderly, planned

development for recreational purposes of the so called Rye
Harbor Reservation, a ninety-seven acre tract of land ac-

quired by the Town from the State of New Hampshire.

The Planning Board held a public hearing at the Rye
Town Hall on December 2, 1964. The meeting was ex-

ceptionally well attended and it became immediately evi-

dent that there was a great deal of interest in the objectives

of the Recreation Committee and that several groups and

individuals within the Town were prepared to participate

in the development of recreational facilities of one sort or

another.

The Recreation Committee initiated investigation

into the following matters:

INVESTIGATIONS

1. The availability of beach front property that

could be acquired by the Town.

2. The possibility of entering into an agreement with

Mrs. Clark for another year for use of the beach leased
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from her for the summer of 1964.

3. The possibility of use by the people of Rye of the

facilities at the State parks, Wallis Sands, Rye Harbor and

Ragged Neck, on a basis other than that now exists.

4. The adaptability of the Rye Harbor Reservation

land for the development of recreational facilities.

5. The possibility of restricted parking for residents

and taxpayers only on the shoulders of the road on the

extension of Wallis Road and Cable Road east of Ocean

Boulevard.

6. The desirability of the creation of a Recreation

Commission to effect the planning and implementation of

recreation facilities.

7. The availability of State and Federal funds for

the aforementioned purposes.

Since time would not allow, the Committee was un-

able to resolve all the matters in which is was interested.

However, it was able to come to the following conclus-

ions and submits the following recommendations for your

consideration.

RECOMMENDATIONS
1. That the Selectmen negotiate with Mrs. Clark

to lease the beach front as it did last year at a price mutual-

ly agreeable to both parties. The parking "by permit

only" be continued for the use of the beach by the resi-

dents and taxpayers of the Town of Rye.

2. That the shoulders of the road on the extensions

of Wallis and Cable Roads likewise be posted for parking

"by permit only" for the exclusive use of the residents and

taxpayers of the Town of Rye.

3. That the necessary steps be taken to create a com-

mission, known as the Rye Recreation Commission. That

the Commission consist of seven members, six appointed

by the Board of Selectmen and the seventh member being

the Chairman of the Rye Planning Board. That initially

the Board of Selectmen appoint two members for one
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year, two members for two years, and two members for

three years. That annually thereafter, two members be ap-

pointed for a three year term. That the commission elect

its own chairman and any other officers, it deems neces-

sary to best accomplish its function. It is intended that

the function of this commission be specifically that it con-

cern itself with all that which has to do with recreation

in the Town of Rye.

4. That the area known as Rye Harbor Reservation

be considered as a central municipal recreation area and

initial development be started in the spring of 1965 as

follows:

a. The construction of a road on the existing right

of way from Locke Road into the property.

b. The clearing and grading of an area for the pur-

poses of accommodating twenty-five cars.

c. Construction of a playground area for children

and suitable for limited adult activities with suitable

equipment.

d. Cleaning up of an area for picnic use and the

installation of picnic tables, fire places, etc. in order to

make the area suitable for family and group picnics and

similar functions.

5. That an area be designated as soon as possible for

use as a Boy Scout camping and training area.

6. That an area be designated as soon as possible for

use by the Rye Rifle Club for construction of a permanent

rifle range, practice area and training area.

7. That a sum of $4,500.00 be made available to

accomplish the aforementioned recommendations as soon

as possible.

CONCLUSION
It is the belief of the Committee that the area known

as Rye Harbor Reservation can eventually become a well

developed recreation area which will serve the recreational

needs of the residents and taxpayers of the Town of Rye.
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The initial development herein recommended has been

thought of as an initial step in the eventual over all de-

velopment which could include all the types of recreation

desired by Rye residents and taxpayers. The Committee

respectfully requests your favorable consideration of its

recommendations.

Respectfully submitted:

FERRIS G. BAVICCHI
SUSAN CLARK
ESTELLE R. REARDON
FRANCES GOSS
ROGER E. COLBERT
ROBERT O'BRIEN, D.M.D.
JOHN HAYES, JR.
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Report of Trustees of Trust Funds

During 1964 twenty one new trust funds totalling

$3,300. were established for the perpetual care of cemetery

lots. There are still many lots that are not under perpetual

care. Owners of these lots should consider the advantages

of creating a trust fund for this purpose.

The Trustees of the Cemetery recommended that a

new building be erected to be used for the storage of all

equipment. This has been completed. Bids were submitted

and the contract was awarded to John Patrick. The total

cost of this project was $2,222.09 and this building will

serve the needs of the cemetery for many years to come.

The charges for the care of the individual lots gen-

erally increased over previous years. This was due to the

expense of returfing and reseeding lots, cleaning stones and

in several cases, placing new foundations under monu-

ments.

Also during 1964, a total of $1,413.24 was turned

over to the Library Trustees to be spent as specified by the

individual trusts.

During the coming year we will continue to follow

the recommendations of the N. H. Tax Commission re-

garding accounting procedures.

Respectfully submitted

JOHN L. PARSONS,
RALPH W. EATON,
MELVIN R. LOW
Trustees of Trust Funds

Trust Funds — Detailed Statements

For the year ending December 31, 1964

LIBRARY and CEMETERY FUND

Receipts

Balance January 1, 1964 $14,787.27
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Income for year 1964 5,093.78

Expenditures

Library Trustees $ 1,413.24

Cemetery Payroll 3,141.91

Poore's Greenhouses 25.00

Hampton Flower Shop

(fertilizer) 149.40

Unallocated income 1963

transferred to Dalton Fund 273.65

$19,881.05

$ 5,003.20

Balance December 31, 1964 $14,877.85

DALTON FUND
Receipts

Balance of Income January



Cottrell's Lawnmower Service 15.00
Sumner Agency 50.00
A. P. Tebbetts 12.64

Portsmouth Trust Co.

Safe Deposit Box 11.00

$ 5,141.38

Balanceof Income December 31, 1964 $ 5,153.86

Respectfully submitted

JOHN L. PARSONS,
RALPH W. EATON,
MELVIN R. LOW
Trustees of Trust Funds
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1964 REPRINT
TOWN WARRANT

THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

(L. S.)

To the Inhabitants of the Town of Rye in the County of Rocking-
ham in said State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs:

And to the Inhabitants of the School District in said Town of Rye,
qualified to vote upon District Affairs, for the limited purpose
of electing officers of the Rye School District at the annual
Town Meeting, in accordance with procedures authorized by
statute (RSA 197:1 a et. seq.) and adopted by the District at

its March, 1962, annual meeting, under Article 2 of this war-
rant.

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Rye
on Tuesday the tenth day of March, next at ten o'clock in the

forenoon, to vote by ballot upon the following subjects:

1

.

Balloting

a. To choose all necessary Town Officers for the year

ensuing.

b. To choose two delegates to the Constitutional Con-
vention.

c. Shall Sweepstakes Tickets be sold in this Town?

2. To choose all necessary officers for the Rye School Dis-

trict in accordance with the statutor procedure adopted by said

District at its March, 1962 annual meeting, to wit:

a. To choose a Moderator for the Rye School District

for the ensuing year.

b. To choose a Clerk for the Rye School District for the

ensuing year.

c. To choose a member of the Rye School Board for the

ensuing year.

d. To choose a Treasurer for the Rye School District for

the ensuing year.

3. To see if the Town of Rye will vote to continue the

Municipal Court as provided in RSA 502-A:35 as inserted by the

laws of 1963, Chapter 331.

4. On petition of Esther W. Parsons, to see if the town will

vote to rezone from single residence to commercial district a parcel
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of land on Washington Road owned by the petitioner and described

as follows:

All that certain tract or parcel of land situated in said

Rye, New Hampshire and lying on the southeasterly side of

Washington Road, and generally situated between land of

Donna Berry on the north and other land of Esther W. Par-

sons on the south.

This petition was approved by the Planning Board

after two public hearings were held thereon on dates of Janu-

ary 3, 1964 and January 20, 1964.

The following subjects will be voted upon at the business

meeting which will be held at eight o'clock P. M.

5. To raise such sums of money as may be necessary to de-

fray town charges for the ensuing year and make appropriations

of the same.

6. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to

hire money from the Trustees of Trust Funds.

7. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to hire

money in anticipation of taxes.

8. To see if the Town will vote to allow five percent dis-

count on all property taxes on or before October 1, 1964.

9. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the prepay-

ment of taxes and authorize the Tax Collector to accept payments

in prepayment of taxes, in accordance with the provisions of RSA
80:52-a as inserted by Laws 1963, chapter 36.

10. To see if the Town will vote to allow the full time em-
ployees of the Town two weeks annual vacation with pay instead

of the one week they now receive.

11. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Select-

men to lease from the owners, for the sum of one dollar, a section

of beach frontage located at Rye Beach, between the property of

Carroll J. Brown at the north end and the property of Annie
Schlott (formerly Sawyers Bath Houses) at the south end. Said

beach frontage to be restricted to the exclusive use of the Tax
Payers of Rye and their guests for a minimum fee, and that the

Selectmen also be authorized to make whatever rules and regula-

tions necessary to insure the proper control of the area and that the

Rye Police Department be authorized to enforce such rules and
regulations.

12. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Select-

men to appoint a committee to investigate and make a report with
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recommendations for the next annual Town Meeting as to the

desirability of the Town of Rye acquiring other beach frontage

within the Town for the exclusive use of the Tax Payers of Rye.

13. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate

the sum of $3,000.00 for the establishment of an aeronautical fund

as provided by RSA 423:6.

14. If the previous article is passed in the affirmative, to see

if the Town will vote to transfer from the aeronautical fund to

the New Hampshire Aeronautics Commission the sum of $3,000.00
for the purposes authorized by RSA 423:7 and RSA 423:8.

15. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate

the sum of Twenty thousand ($20,000.00) dollars for the pur-

pose of the acquisition of a refuse burner, a suitable site for the

same, and a tractor loader, prepare the site, erect equipment and
place the burner in operation to replace the present system of open

burning of refuse at the town dump, and further to authorize the

Selectmen to issue serial notes and/or bonds upon the credit of the

Town in accordance with the provisions of the Municipal Finance

Act, RSA chapter 33 and any amendments thereto.

16. To see if the Town will vote to amend Section 3 of the

Ordinance adopted March 1945 Town Meeting, having been

insterted in the warrant for said meeting by petition v/hich reads

as follows:

"1. No person having the custody of any vehicle shall stop

or cause the same to stop, or park all night, not more than
one hour, between the hours of midnight and eight A. M.
from November 1st to April 15 th, on any public street or

highway in the Town of Rye.

2. Any person who violates the provisions of Section 1 of

'this ordinance shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon con-

viction shall be fined not more than ten dollars.

3. The Chief of Police, or any officer of the Rye Police De-
cause any vehicle parked in violation to Section 1 of this

ordinance to be removed from the street or highway and
stored in a suitable place. The reasonable cost of towing and
storage shall be a lien on the vehicle, and shall be paid to the

Town Clerk for the use of the Town, in order to redeem the

vehicle in question. This ordinance shall take effect on No-
vember 1, 1945".

by striking out Section 3 and inserting in place thereof a new Sec-

tion 3 so that the ordinance will read as follows: An ordinance to

prohibit all night parking during certain months;
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1. No person having the custody or control of any vehicle

shall stop or cause the same to stop, or park all night, not

more than one hour, between the hours of midnight and eight

A. M. from November 1st to April 15th, on any public street

or highway in the Town of Rye.

2. Any person who violates the provisions of Section 1 of

this ordinance shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon
conviction shall be fined not more than ten dollars.

3. The Chief f Police, or any officer of the Rye Police De-
partment, may cause any vehicle parked in violation to Sec-

tion 1 of this ordinance to be removed from the street or high-

way. This ordinance shall take effect on its passage.

17. To transact any other business that may legally come
before this meeting.

Polls will not be close before six o'clock P. M.

Business meeting at eight o'clock P. M.

Given under our hands and seal, this twenty first day of

February in the year of our Lord nineteen hundred and sixty-four.

ROBERT B. GOSS,
RALPH F. HAMMOND,
EDWARD L. GREENE,

Selectmen of Rye.

A true copy of Warrant—Attest:

ROBERT B. GOSS,
RALPH F. HAMMOND,
EDWARD L. GREENE,

Selectmen of Rye.
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